# Office of National Drug Control Policy

# Drug Policy Information Clearinghouse

# Miami, Florida

Profile of Drug Indicators

March 2004



ONDCP Drug Policy Information Clearinghouse staff compiled this profile by using the most recent data available from open sources. The data presented are as accurate as the sources from which they were drawn. The information contained in this profile should not be used to rank or compare States or jurisdictions, due to differences in data collection and reporting methods.

# Miami, Florida

The following profile contains information on demographics, political figures, programs, crime, drug use, drug trafficking, and enforcement statistics.

# **Demographics**

- Population: 328,472 (2002 American Community Survey); <sup>1</sup> 362,470 (2000 Census)<sup>2</sup>
- ➤ Race/Ethnicity (2002 American Community Survey): 9.4% white; 21.1% black/African American; 0.0% American Indian/Alaska Native; 0.7% Asian; 0.0% Native Hawaiian/other Pacific Islander; 0.1 % some other race; 0.4% two or more races; 68.3% Hispanic/Latino (of any race)<sup>3</sup>
- Miami is located in Miami-Dade County.<sup>4</sup>

# **Politics**

- ➤ Mayor: Manuel Diaz<sup>5</sup>
- City Manager: Joe Arriola<sup>6</sup>
- City Commissioners (Districts 1-5, respectively): Angel Gonzalez; Johnny Winton; Joe Sanchez; Tomas Regalado; Arthur Teele, Jr.<sup>7</sup>
- ➤ Miami Police Chief: John Timoney<sup>8</sup>

# **Programs/Initiatives**

- ➤ High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area (HIDTA)<sup>9</sup>
  Designated in 1990, the South Florida HIDTA is composed of Monroe, Miami-Dade, Broward, and Palm Beach Counties.
- ➤ Miami Coalition for a Safe and Drug-Free Community<sup>10</sup>
  Founded in 1988, the Miami Coalition is a broadly based community organization committed to reducing the problems of drug abuse, addiction, and related social issues in the Miami area.

#### Federal Funding

- ➤ Drug Free Communities Support Program grantees in Miami:<sup>11</sup>
  - FY 2003:
    - \$100,000 to the Miami Coalition for a Safe and Drug-Free Community
    - \$100,000 to the South Miami Drug-Free Community Coalition (Informed Families/The Florida Family Partnership)
  - FY 1999, FY 2000, FY 2001, and FY 2002: no Miami grantees
- > Executive Office for Weed and Seed<sup>12</sup>
  - Two sites in Miami have received Federal funding and have been officially recognized as Weed and Seed sites: Liberty City and Little Haiti/Lemon City.
- ➤ FY 2003 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Discretionary Funds awarded to agencies/organizations in Miami: <sup>13</sup>
  - Center for Mental Health Services: \$599,763
  - Center for Substance Abuse Prevention: \$1,534,559
  - Center for Substance Abuse Treatment: \$2,098,349
- ➤ Office of Justice Program Drug Court Discretionary Grant:
  - FY 2003: no Miami grantees<sup>14</sup>

- FY 2002: no Miami grantees<sup>15</sup>
- ➤ Office of Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) Methamphetamine Grant:
  - FY 2003: no Miami grantees<sup>16</sup>
  - FY 2002: no Miami grantees<sup>17</sup>
- ➤ FY 2002 Office of Justice Programs and Community Oriented Policing Services grant amounts received in Miami: 18
  - Communities: 2 awards valued at \$350,000
  - Counter-Terrorism: 0 awards
  - Juvenile Justice:
    - discretionary: 6 awards valued at \$2,421,259
    - formula: 0 awards
  - Law Enforcement:
    - discretionary: 9 awards valued at \$4,112,319
    - formula: 2 awards valued at \$2,210,585
  - Substance Abuse:
    - discretionary: 1 award valued at \$194,000
    - formula: 0 awards
  - Victims: 0 awards
- Miami did not receive any funding through the FY 2001 Housing and Urban Development Federally-Assisted Low Income Housing Drug Elimination Grant program.<sup>19</sup>

# **Crime & Drug-Related Crime**

From January to June 2003, the Miami Police Department reported making 16 arrests for murder. During 2002, the Miami Police Department made 47 murder arrests. In 2001, the Miami Police Department reported 38 murder arrests. 22

Number of Arrests, Index Offenses, Miami, 2001-June 2003

_	Full Year 2001	Full Year 2002	<b>JanJune 2003</b>
Murder	38	47	16
Forcible sex	120	55	39
Robbery	925	949	381
Aggravated assault	2,062	2,150	874
Burglary	1,306	1,352	602
Larceny	3,869	3,397	1,425
Motor vehicle theft	492	418	182

➤ The Miami Police Department made 3,327 arrests for drugs/narcotics offenses from January to June 2003. During full year 2002, there were 6,595 such arrests. <sup>24</sup> This is down from 7,196 drugs/narcotics arrests in 2001. <sup>25</sup>

Number of Substance-Related Arrests, Miami, 2001-June 2003

Offense	Full Year 2001	Full Year 2002	<b>JanJune 2003</b>
Drugs/narcotics	7,196	6,595	3,327
DUI	770	801	412
Liquor laws	14,707	8,031	2,329

➤ During 2000, approximately 63% of adult male arrestees in Miami tested positive for drugs at arrest. <sup>26</sup>

Percent Positive for Drugs, Adult Male Arrestees, Miami, 2000

Drug Type	Percent Positive
Cocaine	43.5%
Opiates	4.0
Marijuana	38.5
Methamphetamine	0.0
PCP	0.0
Any drug	62.8
Multiple drugs	22.5

➤ 2000 data also indicate that 15.5% of the Miami adult male arrestees who were interviewed reported using powder cocaine in the 7 days prior to being arrested.<sup>27</sup>

Percent of Adult Male Arrestees Reporting Drug Use, Miami, 2000

Drug Type	Past 7 Days	<b>Past Month</b>	Past Year
Alcohol		40.2%	50.2%
Crack cocaine	13.4%	13.6	14.8
Powder cocaine	15.5	17.9	22.6
Marijuana	30.3	35.3	41.6
Heroin	3.6	4.2	4.7
Methamphetamine	0.3	0.3	0.9

# **Drugs**

# Cocaine

The use of powder cocaine among new drug users in Miami is on the rise.<sup>28</sup> Powder cocaine purity has declined in Miami due to the use of adulterants such as caffeine and "any white powder." Some MDMA users in Miami begin their evening by doing a line of cocaine.<sup>29</sup> One rock of crack cocaine sells for \$10-\$20 in Miami.<sup>30</sup> Powder cocaine sells for \$40-\$60/gram and is usually 80% pure. The price for a kilogram of cocaine has remained stable at \$18,000-\$22,000.<sup>31</sup>

# > Heroin

A younger cohort of heroin users has been reported in Miami.<sup>32</sup> Some young heroin users are more likely to snort the drug because of AIDS concerns. Heroin is sometimes used to "parachute down" after using MDMA. High purity snortable South American (Colombian) white heroin is the most common type available in Miami. A gram of South American heroin costs approximately \$120-\$200 in the city.<sup>33</sup> Miami's heroin

street purity is estimated at 17-23%, with the lowest price per milligram pure in the region's history (\$1.03). The most common unit of street heroin sells for \$10 for a bag weighing about one-tenth of a gram with a purity of 20%. <sup>34</sup> One ounce of Colombian heroin sells for \$2,100 in Miami. <sup>35</sup> Kilogram prices for heroin found in South Florida have remained stable at around \$60,000-\$65,000, with a purity range of 70-95%. <sup>36</sup>

# > Marijuana

Local commercial, sinsemilla, and hydroponic marijuana are all widely available in Miami. Some young marijuana users report lacing marijuana with heroin. One ounce of hydroponic marijuana costs \$150-\$200. Marijuana pound prices have increased from \$4,000 to \$5,000. Some dealers lace marijuana with cocaine to make customers believe they have been sold potent marijuana, resulting in an increase in repeat customers. Marijuana has been associated with high-risk sexual behavior in Miami. 38

- ➤ Methamphetamine
  - Methamphetamine use continues to increase in Miami, with use spreading from the gay male and techno-dance scenes to females and heterosexual males. Ice (a high-purity, smokable form of meth) is also increasingly available.<sup>39</sup>
- Club Drugs
  Club drug users are using powder cocaine to bolster the effects of the club drugs. 

  The practice of "rolling," the use of heroin to counteract the stimulant effect of MDMA, has been reported in Miami. 

  One MDMA pill costs \$11-\$18. 

  GHB is a commonly abused substance in South Florida. 

  One GHB pill costs \$10 in Miami.
- Other Drugs

Diverted OxyContin is more difficult for users to purchase in Miami because fewer doctors are prescribing it. Many OxyContin abusers have since switched to diverted methadone. Hydrocodone is increasingly appearing in crime lab tests in Miami. Both legitimate and illegal uses of prescription drugs have increased since September 11, 2001. OxyContin tablets sell in South Florida for \$0.25-\$1.00 per milligram. Viagra is used with MDMA in a combination known as "sextasy." Miami high school students are increasingly abusing alprazolam.

#### Juveniles

- From January to June 2003, there were 1,496 juvenile arrests made by the Miami Police Department. 49 During full year 2002, the Miami Police Department reported 3,604 juvenile arrests. 50
- Approximately 5.2% of Miami-Dade County middle school students who were surveyed in 2002 reported being high or drunk at school.<sup>51</sup>

Percent of Students Reporting Delinquent Behavior, Miami-Dade County, 2000-2002

	2000		2002	
Type of Delinquent Behavior	Middle	High	Middle	High
Sold drugs	3.7	6.9%	1.8%	3.3%
Been drunk or high at school	6.9	14.2	5.2	10.1

Approximately 19% of the middle school and 26% of the high school students in Miami-Dade County who were surveyed in 2002 reported lifetime use of an illicit drug.<sup>52</sup> Percent of Students Reporting Lifetime Drug Use, Miami-Dade County, 2002

Drug Type	Middle School	High School
Marijuana/hashish	7.3%	19.3%
Inhalants	12.4	8.0
Ecstasy	1.6	6.7
Rohypnol	0.9	2.0
GHB	2.5	1.1
Ketamine	1.0	1.1
LSD/PCP	0.7	3.6
Hallucinogenic mushrooms	1.3	2.7
Cocaine	1.5	3.6
Crack cocaine	1.4	1.2
Methamphetamine	1.2	1.7
Depressants	1.5	4.1
Heroin	0.9	0.9
OxyContin	0.6	0.1
Steroids	0.8	0.8
Amphetamines	1.1	2.0
Any illicit drug	18.9	25.5

Approximately 11% of Miami-Dade County high school students surveyed in 2002 reported using any illicit drug within the past month.<sup>53</sup>

Percent of Students Reporting Past Month Drug Use, Miami-Dade County, 2002

Drug Type	Middle School	High School
Marijuana/hashish	3.3%	9.1%
Inhalants	5.3	1.5
Ecstasy	0.6	2.1
Rohypnol	0.3	0.7
GHB	2.1	0.4
Ketamine	0.3	0.3
LSD/PCP	0.2	0.4
Hallucinogenic mushrooms	0.4	0.1
Cocaine	0.3	1.0
Crack cocaine	0.2	0.3
Methamphetamine	1.0	0.1
Depressants	0.3	1.6
Heroin	0.3	0.3
OxyContin	0.2	0.1
Steroids	0.1	0.1
Amphetamines	0.3	0.4
Any illicit drug	9.0	10.6

➤ A 2001 survey of Miami high school students indicated that 31.9% of them had used marijuana at least once in their lifetimes.<sup>54</sup>

Percent of High School Students Using Selected Drugs, Miami, 2001

Drug Type and Use	Female	Male	Total
Lifetime marijuana use	28.3%	35.7%	31.9%
Current marijuana use	15.3	18.9	17.0
Lifetime cocaine use	7.3	8.9	8.1
Current cocaine use	2.0	6.0	4.0
Lifetime inhalant use	6.8	8.7	7.7
Current inhalant use	2.0	3.3	2.6
Lifetime heroin use	1.7	3.9	2.8
Lifetime methamphetamine use	3.8	5.9	4.8
Lifetime illegal steroid use	2.5	3.9	3.2
Lifetime injecting illegal drug use	0.7	2.5	1.6
Tried marijuana before age 13	4.9	10.5	7.7

➤ Nearly 39% of Miami 12th graders surveyed in 2001 reported using marijuana at least once during their lifetimes. <sup>55</sup>

Percent of High School Students Using Selected Drugs, by Grade, Miami, 2001

	9th	10th	11th	12th
Lifetime marijuana use	27.7%	30.6%	32.8%	38.7%
Past month marijuana use	15.6	15.9	14.6	22.8
Lifetime cocaine use	8.4	6.1	8.9	9.3
Past month cocaine use	4.9	2.1	4.3	4.5
Lifetime inhalant use	8.6	6.1	7.1	9.3
Past month inhalant use	2.9	1.9	3.0	2.7
Lifetime heroin use	2.7	1.2	3.3	3.8
Lifetime methamphetamine use	5.4	2.1	4.0	7.7
Lifetime steroid use	3.5	1.8	3.3	3.3
Lifetime injection of illegal drug	1.3	1.1	2.1	1.7

# **Enforcement**

- ➤ Implemented on February 15, 2001, Operation Riverwalk is a law enforcement effort made up of officers from Federal, state, and local agencies. The purpose of Operation Riverwalk is to enforce drug laws and limit drug trafficking along the Miami River. <sup>56</sup>
- ➤ As of October 31, 2002, there were 1,408 full time law enforcement employees in Miami (1,075 officers and 333 civilians).<sup>57</sup>

# **Trafficking and Seizures**

➤ South Florida is a major transit point for cocaine, heroin, marijuana, and MDMA entering the U.S. for other parts of the country.<sup>58</sup>

- ➤ South Florida's airports and seaports remain among the busiest in the Nation for both cargo and passenger traffic. Cruise ship smuggling is another trafficking trend evident in the area.<sup>59</sup>
- ➤ Miami's *Pulse Check* law enforcement source suggests that increased airport security since September 11, 2001 led to a reduction in drug trafficking activities that utilize airports. Some drug traffic has shifted from air to sea using cruise ships.<sup>60</sup>
- ➤ The Internet has recently become a tool for powder cocaine sales in Miami. 61
- ➤ During FY 2002, the U.S. Customs Service seized 34,891 pounds of marijuana in South Florida. 62

Amount of Drugs Seized (in Pounds) by Customs, South Florida, FY 1998-2002

Year	Marijuana	Cocaine	Heroin
FY 1998	57,284	63,283	846
FY 1999	38,398	42,943	466
FY 2000	50,266	25,236	739
FY 2001	69,044	27,460	1,061
FY 2002	34,891	32,150	1,272

- ➤ In October 2002, the DEA announced the arrest of eight defendants who had been involved in an international ketamine distribution ring operating in South Florida for the past year. 200 vials of ketamine were seized along with weapons and false identification cards. <sup>63</sup>
- ➤ Dade County authorities eradicated 4,934 marijuana plants and 45 marijuana sites during 2002. All of the seizures involved indoor operations. <sup>64</sup>
- ➤ On July 30, 2002, U.S. Customs Service inspectors seized 3,618 pounds of cocaine valued at \$32 million on the Miami River. 65
- ➤ On March 19, 2002, Customs officers seized 58,925 tablets of ecstasy at the Miami International Airport. The pills were valued at \$1.8 million. 66
- ➤ On March 13, 2002, Customs officers seized 298 pounds of cocaine worth more than \$2 million wholesale. The cocaine originated in Colombia and was seized at the Port of Miami. 67

#### **Courts**

➤ During FY 2001, approximately 52% of the Federally sentenced defendants in southern Florida had been charged with drug offenses. More than 600 of the drug offenses (accounting for 51.5%) involved powder cocaine. 68

Federally-Sentenced Drug Defendants, Southern Florida, FY 2001

Drug Type	Number	% of Drug Offenses
Powder cocaine	602	51.5%
Heroin	247	21.1
Crack cocaine	135	11.5
Marijuana	89	7.6
Methamphetamine	10	0.9
Other	87	7.4

- ➤ Of the defendants in South Florida sentenced for committing a Federal drug trafficking offense during FY 2001, 98.5% received a prison sentence. The one offender sentenced for committing a simple possession offense received a prison sentence. <sup>69</sup>
- > Drug Courts<sup>70</sup>
  As of November 2003, there were 2 drug courts in Miami that have been operating for over 2 years and 1 juvenile drug court that was recently implemented. There were no additional drug courts being planned in Miami at that time.

# **Corrections**

➤ Approximately 11.6% of the inmates in Florida prisons on June 30, 2003 were sentenced in Miami-Dade County.<sup>71</sup>

# **Consequences of Use**

- According to the *Pulse Check* non-methadone treatment source for Miami, hepatitis C is not only high among injecting drug clients but also among clients who snort drugs through a straw in group settings.<sup>72</sup>
- ➤ During 2002, there were 9,213 drug episodes reported to the Drug Abuse Warning Network by emergency departments (ED) in Miami. Cocaine was mentioned 5,055 times in the ED episodes.<sup>73</sup>

Number of ED Drug Mentions, Selected Drugs, Miami, 1998-2002

Drug Type	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002
Alcohol-in-combin.	2,132	2,645	3,168	3,679	3,863
Cocaine	3,553	4,018	4,383	4,641	5,055
Heroin	767	917	1,453	1,666	1,784
Marijuana	1,113	1,283	1,768	1,932	2,337
Amphetamines	64	53	83	64	73
Methamphetamine	16	9	15	27	15
MDMA	12	59	105	184	135
Ketamine	1	10	2	4	2
LSD	54	50	55	55	42
PCP	14	9	15	9	8
Misc. hallucinogens	6	6	8	5	3
Rohypnol	12	7	10	6	3
GHB	10	29	46	33	38
Inhalants	10	23	15	4	8
Total drug episodes	6,426	7,128	8,560	8,886	9,213
Total drug mentions	10,755	12,158	14,883	15,919	16,774

From January through June 2003, there were 87 deaths reported by Miami medical examiners in which cocaine was found in the bodies of the deceased.<sup>74</sup> During full year 2002, there were 151 cocaine-related deaths reported by Miami medical examiners.<sup>75</sup> During full year 2001, cocaine was reported in 149 of the deaths in Miami.<sup>76</sup>

Number of Deaths with Drugs Present, Miami, 2000-June 2003

Dwg Involved	Full Year 2000	Full Year 2001	Full Year 2002	<b>JanJune 2003</b>
Drug Involved	2000	2001	2002	2003
Cocaine	144	149	151	87
Heroin	61	32	46	13
Hydrocodone*	54	13	26	6
Oxycodone*		24	24	6
Methadone	6	2	10	1

<sup>\*</sup> In 2000, hydrocodone and oxycodone mentions were combined and are reported in the hydrocodone row.

➤ There were 8 methylated amphetamine-related deaths in Miami-Dade County during 2002.<sup>77</sup> In 2001, there were 14 methylated amphetamine-related deaths in Miami-Dade County. The number of GHB-related deaths in the county decreased from 3 in 2000 to 1 in 2001.<sup>78</sup>

#### **Treatment**

- ➤ The *Pulse Check* non-methadone treatment respondent for Miami reports that his 300-slot facility operates at full capacity. In Fall 2002, approximately 43% of the treatment clients were being treated for primary abuse of crack cocaine, followed by marijuana at 35.4%.<sup>79</sup>
- ➤ Nearly half (45.3%) of a sample of individuals being treated in Miami during 2002 were being treated for primary abuse of cocaine and 9% were being treated for primary abuse of heroin. 80
- ➤ Approximately 63.3% of adult male arrestees in Miami interviewed during 2000 were in need of treatment but had no health insurance. Twenty percent of arrestees had been admitted to treatment in the past year. 81

#### Sources

http://www.census.gov/acs/www/Products/Profiles/Single/2002/ACS/Tabular/160/16000US12450001.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> U.S. Census Bureau, 2002 American Community Survey: Miami:

http://www.census.gov/acs/www/Products/Profiles/Single/2002/ACS/Tabular/160/16000US12450001.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> U.S. Census Bureau Web site: http://www.census.gov

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> U.S. Census Bureau, 2002 American Community Survey: Miami:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> U.S. Census Bureau Web site: http://www.census.gov

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Miami Office of the Mayor Web site: <a href="http://www.ci.miami.fl.us/mayor/">http://www.ci.miami.fl.us/mayor/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Miami City Officials Web site: <a href="http://www.ci.miami.fl.us/City">http://www.ci.miami.fl.us/City</a> Officials/

<sup>7</sup> Ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Miami Police Department Web site, Office of the Chief: <a href="http://www.miami-police.org/chief/chiefsmessage.asp?dept=Chief&">http://www.miami-police.org/chief/chiefsmessage.asp?dept=Chief&</a>

Office of National Drug Control Policy, South Florida High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area Web site: <a href="http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/hidta/frames\_sfla.html">http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/hidta/frames\_sfla.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Miami Coalition for a Safe and Drug-Free Community Web site: http://www.miamicoalition.org/index2.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Drug Free Communities Support Program Web site, Florida section: http://ojjdp.ncjrs.org/dfcs/states/fl.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Executive Office for Weed and Seed Data Center, Florida section: http://www.weedandseeddatacenter.org/map.aspx?state=FL

<sup>13</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, FY 2003 Discretionary Funds, Florida: http://www.samhsa.gov/funding/content/states/fl.htm

14 Bureau of Justice Assistance, FY 2003 Office of Justice Programs Drug Court Grants:

http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/BJA/grant/03DrugCtAwd.pdf

<sup>15</sup> Bureau of Justice Assistance, Office of Justice Programs Drug Court Grants, Fiscal Year 2002: http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/BJA/grant/DrugCourts/02DCgrants.htm

<sup>16</sup> Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, FY 2003 COPS Methamphetamine Grant: http://www.cops.usdoj.gov/mime/open.pdf?Item=951

<sup>17</sup> Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, COPS Methamphetamine Grant Announcement, November 14, 2002: http://www.cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/GrantAnnounce/meth\_grantees.pdf

<sup>18</sup> Office of Justice Programs and Community Oriented Policing Services FY 2002 Awards to Florida, Listed by Locality Broken Down by Function: http://www.ojp.usdoj.gov/fy2002grants/map/flsubj 1.htm

<sup>19</sup> Department of Housing and Urban Development, FY 2001 Federally Assisted Low Income Housing Drug Elimination Grants: Detailed Congressional Report:

http://www.hud.gov/content/releases/drugelimination.pdf

<sup>20</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, January-June 2003: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2003/2003SACountyMunicipalArr.pdf

<sup>21</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, 2002: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2002/CoMuArr2002annual.pdf

<sup>22</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, 2001: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2001/CoMuArr2001annual.pdf

<sup>23</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, January-June 2003: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2003/2003SACountyMunicipalArr.pdf

<sup>24</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, 2002: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2002/CoMuArr2002annual.pdf

Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, 2001: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2001/CoMuArr2001annual.pdf

National Institute of Justice, 2000 Arrestee Drug Abuse Monitoring: Annual Report, April 2003: http://www.adam-nij.net/report.asp

<sup>27</sup> Ibid.

<sup>28</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, January 2004: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html <sup>29</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, April 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/2001/impact of sept11.pdf <sup>30</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, January 2004:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html <sup>31</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse, Volume II: Proceedings of the Community Epidemiology Work Group, June 2002: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/Vol2 602.pdf

<sup>32</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January-June 2002 Reporting Period, November 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/nov02/pulse nov02.pdf

<sup>33</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, April 2002: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/2001/impact\_of\_sept11.pdf

<sup>34</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report*, December 2002: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport1202.pdf

<sup>35</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January 2004: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html

36 National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report*, December

2002: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport1202.pdf

<sup>37</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, April 2002: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/2001/impact of sept11.pdf

<sup>38</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January-June 2002 Reporting Period, November 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/nov02/pulse nov02.pdf

```
<sup>39</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January 2004:
http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/ianuary04/index.html
40 Ibid.
```

<sup>41</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, April 2002: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/2001/impact of sept11.pdf <sup>42</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, January 2004:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html

<sup>43</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report*, December 2002: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport1202.pdf

<sup>44</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January-June 2002 Reporting Period, November 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/nov02/pulse\_nov02.pdf

<sup>45</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, January 2004: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html 46 Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, April 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/2001/impact of sept11.pdf

<sup>47</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse*, *Volume II: Proceedings*, December 2001: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/CEWG1201.pdf

<sup>48</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January-June 2002 Reporting Period, November 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/nov02/pulse nov02.pdf

<sup>49</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, January-June 2003: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2003/2003SACountyMunicipalArr.pdf

<sup>50</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, County and Municipal Arrest Data, 2002:

http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/FSAC/UCR/2002/CoMuArr2002annual.pdf

51 Florida Department of Children and Families, 2002 Florida Youth Substance Abuse Survey: Miami-Dade County Report:

 $\frac{1}{http://www5.myflorida.com/cf\_web/myflorid} a 2/health human/substance abusemental health/publications/fvs$ as/ctytbles/dadecountryreport.pdf

52 Ibid.

53 Ibid.

<sup>54</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance – United States, 2001, June 2002: http://apps.nccd.cdc.gov/YRBSS/index.asp

55 Ibid.

<sup>56</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement Press Release Web site:

http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/press\_releases/expired/2001/20010508\_river\_walk.html

<sup>57</sup> Federal Bureau of Investigation, *Crime in the United States*, 2002, October 2003: http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/02cius.htm

<sup>58</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, South Florida High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area Web site: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/hidta/frames sfla.html

<sup>59</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report*, December 2002: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport1202.pdf

<sup>60</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, April 2002: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/2001/impact of sept11.pdf

<sup>61</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse, January-June 2002 Reporting Period, November 2002:

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/nov02/pulse nov02.pdf <sup>62</sup> U.S. Customs Service Web site, FY 2002 Drug Seizure Stats:

http://www.customs.gov/xp/cgov/toolbox/about/accomplish/drug\_seizure\_data.xml

<sup>63</sup> Drug Enforcement Administration News Release, "DEA Arrests 8 in Ketamine Distribution Ring," October 2, 2002: http://www.usdoj.gov/dea/pubs/states/newsrel/mia100202.html

<sup>64</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, *Domestic Marijuana Eradication Program:* 2002 Annual Report, February 2003:

http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/publications/mjEradication/2002 Marijuana Annual Report.pdf

http://www.customs.gov/xp/cgov/newsroom/press\_releases/72002/07312002.xml

http://www.customs.gov/xp/cgov/newsroom/press\_releases/32002/03202002.xml

<sup>67</sup> U.S. Customs Press Release, "U.S. Customs Service Inspectors Seize 298 Pounds of Cocaine in Port of Miami," March 14, 2002: http://www.customs.gov/xp/cgov/newsroom/press\_releases/32002/03142002.xml <sup>68</sup> U.S. Sentencing Commission, FY 2001 Federal Sentencing Statistics, Southern Florida: http://www.ussc.gov/JUDPACK/2001/fls01.pdf

<sup>69</sup> Ibid.

Florida Department of Corrections, 2002-2003 Annual Report, County of Commitment: http://www.dc.state.fl.us/pub/annual/0203/stats/ip\_county\_commitment.html

<sup>72</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, January 2004: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html

<sup>73</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, *Emergency Department Trends from the* Drug Abuse Warning Network, Final Estimates 2002, July 2003: http://dawninfo.samhsa.gov/pubs 94 02/edpubs/2002final/

<sup>74</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, 2003 Interim Report of Drugs Identified in Deceased Persons by Florida Medical Examiners, October 2003:

http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/publications/Examiners/2003InterimMER.pdf

75 Florida Department of Law Enforcement, 2002 Report of Drugs Identified in Deceased Persons by Florida Medical Examiners, June 2003: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/publications/examiner\_drug\_report.pdf <sup>76</sup> Florida Department of Law Enforcement, 2001 Report of Drugs Identified in Deceased Persons by Florida Medical Examiners, May 2002: http://www.fdle.state.fl.us/publications/examiner\_drug\_report.pdf <sup>77</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report, June 2003: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport603.pdf

<sup>78</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report*, December 2002: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport1202.pdf

<sup>79</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy, *Pulse Check: Trends in Drug Abuse*, January 2004: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/drugfact/pulsechk/january04/index.html

<sup>80</sup> National Institute on Drug Abuse, Epidemiologic Trends in Drug Abuse: Advance Report, June 2003: http://www.drugabuse.gov/PDF/CEWG/AdvReport603.pdf

<sup>81</sup> National Institute of Justice. 2000 Arrestee Drug Abuse Monitoring: Annual Report, April 2003: http://www.adam-nij.net/report.asp

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> U.S. Customs Service Press Release, "U.S. Customs Service Inspectors Seize 3,618 Pounds of Cocaine on the Miami River," July 31, 2002:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> U.S. Customs Service Press Release, "Customs Officers Seize 58,925 Tablets of Ecstasy and Arrest Man at Miami International Airport," March 20, 2002:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Office of Justice Programs Drug Court Clearinghouse and Technical Assistance Project, Summary of Drug Court Activity by State and County, November 7, 2003: http://www.american.edu/spa/justice/publications/drgchart2k.pdf

This State Profile was prepared by the ONDCP Drug Policy Information Clearinghouse. The Clearinghouse is funded by the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy and is a component of the <u>National Criminal Justice Reference Service</u>. For further information concerning the contents of this profile or other drug policy issues contact:

The Drug Policy Information Clearinghouse PO Box 6000
Rockville, MD 20849-6000
1-800-666-3332
<a href="http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov">http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov</a>

ondep@nejrs.org

